
 

CITY OF PARIS, TENNESSEE 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

February 7, 2013 

6:00 P.M. 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 

I. Call to Order 
 

II. Roll Call – Finance Director 
 

III. Pledge of Allegiance and Moment of Silence 
 

IV. Approval of the Minutes of Previous Meetings – January 3, 2013 and January 28, 

 2013 
 

V. The Board Will Hear Comments from the Citizens 
 

VI. The Board Will Hear Comments from the Commission 
 

  ~  Proclamation Honoring Eagle Scout Matthew Aaron Fowler II – Troop 22 

  ~  Recognition of Patrolman Amber Roaten and Patrolman Derreck Colley 
 

VII. OLD BUSINESS 
 

VIII. NEW BUSINESS 
 

 1. Financial Update 

 2. Appointments to Boards  
 3. Resolution to File a 2013 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)   

  Application for a Housing Rehabilitation Project 

 4. Agreement for Services for Administrative Hearing Officer 

 5. Rezoning Request for Property Located at 727 Spruce Street from M-2 (Heavy  

  Industrial) to R-3 (Multi-Family Residential) (First Reading) 

 6. Additional Requirements to Allow Multi-Family Residential in a B-1 District 
 

IX. Status of Various Projects and Departmental Summaries  
 

X. Adjournment 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

THE CITY COMMISSION 

CITY OF PARIS, TENNESSEE 

JANUARY 3, 2013 

REGULAR MEETING 

 

The Board of Commissioners of the City of Paris, Tennessee met in regular session Thursday, January 3, 2013 at 

6:00 p.m. in the City Hall Courtroom of the City of Paris, Tennessee for the purpose of conducting the following and 

any other business: 

 

 

OLD BUSINESS: 

 

1. Amending the Table of Uses (Second Reading) 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 

1. Financial Update 

2. Appointments to Boards 

3. Contract with Strategic Resource Management (SRM) 

4. Agreement for Services for Administrative Hearing Officer 

5. Rezoning Request for Property Located at 727 Spruce Street from M-2 to R-3 

6. Presentation Regarding SRO’s in Paris Special School District (PSSD) Schools 

 

STATUS OF VARIOUS PROJECTS AND DEPARTMENTAL SUMMARIES 

 

1. Project Update Sheet 

 

 

Present:  Mayor Sam Tharpe  

  Vice Mayor Gayle Griffith  

  Commissioner Carlton Gerrell 

  Commissioner Terry Fuller 

 

Also Present: Carl Holder, City Manager 

  Fred McLean, City Attorney 

  Kim Foster, Finance Director 

  Willette Ray, Administrative Assistant to the City Manager 

  Jennifer Morris, Community Development Director 

  Charles Elizondo, Police Chief 

  Lana White, Account Clerk 

  John Etheridge, Board of Public Utilities 

  Josh Frey, Investigator for the City of Paris Police Department 

  Jordan Klutts, Patrolman  

  Richard Edwards, Paris Special School District 

  Mike Brown, Paris Special School District 

 

Media:  Bill McCutcheon, The Paris Post-Intelligencer 

  Tim Alsobrooks, WMUF 

 

Mayor Tharpe called the meeting to order.  The Pledge of Allegiance and a Moment of Silence were observed. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

The minutes of the previous meeting held Tuesday, December 4, 2012 were approved as presented following a 

motion by Vice Mayor Griffith and seconded by Commissioner Gerrell.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 



 

COMMENTS FROM CITIZENS 

 

Ms. Amy Davis, a parent of a PSSD student, came to listen to the proceedings of the meeting.  She had concerns of a 

placement of a SRO officer in the City schools.  She thanked those involved in the decision and had thoughts if this 

would be a long-term situation. 

 

Ms. Paulette Dunlap, a resident of Paris, represented the Central High School Preservation Committee and the 

Central High School Alumni Association.  Ms. Dunlap asked for the commission’s help in soliciting a grant for the 

restoration of Central High School on Rison Street and Johnson Park. 

 

COMMENTS FROM COMMISSION 

 

Vice Mayor Griffith wished everyone a Happy New Year and reminded those in attendance about the 2013 Helping 

Hand Auction that begins Monday, January 7
th

 through February 27
th

. 

 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

AMENDING THE TABLE OF USES 

 

Multi-Family is currently allowed in a P-B (Planned Business) District and not allowed in a B-1 (Highway 

Commercial) District.  The P-B District is actually more restrictive than the other commercial districts.  Staff 

requested that the Commission consider amending the Table of Uses to make it more consistent. 

 

At the December Commission meeting, Vice Mayor Griffith made a motion which was seconded by Commissioner 

Lackey to refer this to the Planning Commission.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Vice Mayor Griffith made a motion which was seconded by Commissioner Lackey to approve the amending of the 

Table of Uses on First Reading.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

This Ordinance was presented at the Planning Commission on Thursday, December 13, 2012.  Mr. Scholes made a 

motion which was seconded by Mr. Griffith to amend the Table of Uses.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

This Ordinance is presented for a Public Hearing and Second Reading. 

 

After a brief discussion, Vice Mayor Griffith made a motion which was seconded by Commissioner Fuller to 

approve the amending of the Table of Uses to allow multi-family uses in B-1 Districts.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

 

ORDINANCE NO. 1149 

 

AN ORDINANCE to Amend 11-105, Table 1, and 11-502 B 

of the Paris Municipal Code. 

 

 

 SECTION 1.  BE IT ORDAINED by the Board of Commissioners of the City of Paris, Tennessee, that 11-

105, Table 1, and 11-502 B of the Paris Municipal Code be amended to allow multiple-family dwellings as a use 

permitted by right in the B-1 (Highway Commercial) District.  (Ord. #1149, 01/03/13). 

 

 SECTION 2.  All ordinances and parts of ordinances in conflict with the provisions of this ordinance are 

hereby repealed. 



 SECTION 3.  This ordinance shall take effect on and after final passage and adoption. 

 Passed and adopted  December 4, 2012 . 

 Passed and adopted  January 3, 2013  . 

 

/s/Samuel Tharpe      /s/Kim Foster     

Mayor       Finance Director 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

FINANCIAL UPDATE 

 

The Financial Report was presented by the Finance Director Kim Foster.  Foster said a surge in property tax revenue 

helped bring total revenues to more than 40 percent above budget estimates through the end of November.  She also 

stated it was likely that December’s totals will be higher, too, because of the higher property tax revenues.  Total 

expenditures, however, were still almost 46 percent of the budget for the same period. 

 

Retail sales in October were more than 2.5 percent lower than October of 2011.  Sales for the first 10 months of the 

year were still almost 3.4 percent higher than the comparable period last year. 

 

APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS 

 

Mayor Tharpe informed the Board that an appointment to the Alcoholic Beverage Control Board would be deferred 

until next month’s meeting scheduled for Thursday, February 7, 2013. 

 

After a brief discussion, Vice Mayor Griffith made a motion which was seconded by Commissioner Gerrell to 

approve the appointment of Commissioner Terry Fuller to the Paris-Henry County Library Board.  The motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

Commissioner Gerrell made a motion which was seconded by Vice Mayor Griffith to reappoint Clint Davis, Randy 

Scholes, and Samuel Tharpe to the Revolving Loan Advisory Board, and to appoint Justin Mueller, Randy Geiger, 

and Laurie Russell to the Board.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

CONTRACT WITH STRATEGIC RESOURCE MANAGEMENT (SRM) 

 

Staff requested that the City Commission authorize the Mayor to sign a 3-year contract with Strategic Resource 

Management (SRM) for consulting services related to purchasing, savings, and revenue enhancement measures. 

 

After a brief discussion, Commissioner Fuller made a motion which was seconded by Vice Mayor Griffith to 

authorize the Mayor to sign the contract.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

AGREEMENT FOR SERVICES FOR ADMINISTRATIVE HEARING OFFICER 

 

In December, Mr. Chip McLean was appointed as the Administrative Hearing Officer.  At next month’s meeting 

City Attorney Fred McLean will present a brief contract for services. 

 

REZONING REQUEST FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 727 SPRUCE STREET FROM M-2 TO R-3 

 

A rezoning request was submitted by Doug and Heather Goodrum for property located at 727 Spruce Street from M-

2 to R-3.  This information was taken from their submitted application.  The property is actually zoned M-2.  An M-

2 designation is Heavy Industrial while the R-3 is Multi-Family Residential. 

 

After a brief discussion, the Commission referred this rezoning request to the Planning Commission for a 

recommendation.  No other action was required. 

 



 

PRESENTATION REGARDING SRO’s IN PARIS SPECIAL SCHOOL DISTRICT (PSSD) SCHOOLS 

 

The City Manager offered a presentation regarding SRO’s in the PSSD school system.  The following statements 

represent the summary observations and recommendations of the City Manager and Chief of Police Elizondo: 

 

 Appears there is considerable public support for the concept particularly in the wake of the Newtown event 

 We have agreed to temporarily establish a patrol presence at Inman; the Sheriff’s Department is staffing 

PES and Rhea 

 This measure will hopefully allow for a “calming period” during which the PSSD can consider the various 

options 

 Depending on the PSSD’s determinations, we are willing to partner with the PSSD and the Sheriff’s 

Department to establish a viable SRO Program which has value in addition to the safety component 

 We continue to support the idea of an SRO Program concentration on educating children to the day to day 

issues impacting children (stranger danger, dealing with peer pressure, bullying, etc.) 

 

STATUS OF VARIOUS PROJECTS AND DEPARTMENTAL SUMMARIES 

 

The Ongoing Project Update Sheet, as of December 11, 2012,
 
is provided: 

 
ONGOING PROJECTS (as of 12-11-12) 

 

 Item Primary 

Staff 

Target Completion 

Date(s) 

Notes 

1 Bethel / HCMC Holder 02-02-13 Bridge construction to start 01-07-13; will 

close Tyson at site for up to 4 weeks 

 

2 Joy Street Holder / Morris 03-01-13 Hayes has bid; wants to start in early 

spring; have received extra allocation for 

construction from TDOT 

 

3 New Finance, 

Codes, & 

 Public Works 

Software 

Foster / Pillow / Holder / 

Jessie / Brown 

4-30-13 Will be single source procurement; 

Contract signed; process of installation and 

changeover starts in January 

 

4 Collinwood 

Drainage 

Public Works Weather dependent Phase I will be work on row and 

easements; J. Morris is in process of 

obtaining easements 

 

5 Hazelwood Holder ??? Holder working w/County to prep RFP for 

4-H site:  $37.5 M Project; Listening 

session was held 12-11-12 at UT Extension 

Office 

 

6 Annexation 

Projects 

Holder / Morris 06-30-13 Engineer suggesting moving bid date to 

January.  Feels job will not start till early 

March and bidders will up margin to cover 

possible price increases. 

 

7 Employee 

Handbook 

Holder / Foster / Ray 01-01-13 Reflect personnel rules 

 

 



 
8 SRO Holder/ELIZONDO 07-01-13 Will meet w/ Mike Brown/PSSD to see if 

we can agree on concept;  then present to 

Commission for budget purposes 

 

9 MTAS 

Benchmarking 

Holder  Will present w/budget 

 

10 Consideration 

of Insurance 

Coverages 

Holder / Foster 02-28-13 Too many agents requesting consideration; 

need 5 year plan; Targeting 12-31-12 for 

consideration; date commencement 

 

11 218 Bypass Morris / Holder / Greer Undetermined Received notice to proceed on appraisals 

and purchases; James Chatham of 

McKenzie  will do first appraisal;  Flowers 

review appraisal 

 

13 Pension 

Changes 

Holder, Foster Approved Takes effect 02-01-13 

 

 

 

There being no further business the meeting was duly adjourned at 6:50 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

/s/Samuel Tharpe      /s/Kim Foster     

Mayor       Finance Director 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

THE CITY COMMISSION 
CITY OF PARIS, TENNESSEE 

January 28, 2013 
LONG-TERM PLANNING MEETING 

 

The Board of Commissioners of the City of Paris, Tennessee met in special called session Monday, January 28, 

2013 at 6:00 p.m. in the City Hall Meeting Room of the City of Paris, Tennessee for the purpose of conducting the 

following business: 

 

 

Agenda for Strategic Planning Session 

 

I. Items for General Discussion 

 

 A. Open Meetings Law – Fred McLean 

 B. Communication of Client Sensitive Information – Mayor Tharpe / Jennifer Morris / Carl   

  Holder 

 C. MTAS Benchmarking Program – Carl Holder 

 D. Commercial Recruitment Efforts – Jennifer Morris 

 E. Items from the Commission 

 

II. Proposed Long Range Plan 

 

 A. Mayoral Appointments 

 

Long Range Planning Meeting 

 

I. Financial Projections / Overview (Three Years) 

 

 A. Base Revenue 

 B. Base Expenditures 

 C. Departmental Capital Requests 

 D. Debt Service 

 

II. Major Priorities 

 

 A. Solidify Fund Balances 

 B. Upgrade Fleet and Equipment 

 C. Community and Infrastructure Improvements 

   

  Item 1: Landfill Expansion 

  Item 2: Bridges / Drainage Systems 

  Item 3: Highway 79 Water and Mockingbird Lane Sewer 

  Item 4: 218 Bypass 

  Item 5: ISO Rating Upgrade 

  Item 6: Complete Curbside Pick-Up 

 

II. Long Term Projects 

 

 A. City Hall Renovation 

 B. Manley Connector (Volunteer to Tyson) 

 C. Recycling Program 



 

Present:  Mayor Sam Tharpe  

  Vice Mayor Gayle Griffith  

  Commissioner Pete Lackey 

  Commissioner Carlton Gerrell 

  Commissioner Terry Fuller 

 

Also Present: Carl Holder, City Manager 

  Kim Foster, Finance Director 

  Willette Ray, Administrative Assistant to the City Manager 

  Michael Williams, Fire Chief 

  Tony Lawrence, Parks & Recreation Director 

  Phillip Jessie, Public Works Director 

  Johnny Berry, Landfill Superintendent 

  Mike Brown, Building Inspector 

  Tom Lankford, Lieutenant Investigator 

 

  Kathy Ray, Downtown Paris Association 

  Larry Ray, Executive Director of Henry County Association 

  John Etheridge, Board of Public Utilities 

 

Media:  Bill McCutcheon, The Paris Post-Intelligencer 

 

 

Mayor Tharpe called the meeting to order. 

 

 

Open Meetings Law 

 

Fred McLean was not present at the meeting for the discussion.  A Memo was presented that he had submitted.  The 

Memo stated that “The Sunshine Law is considered remedial legislation.  In other words, it is to be construed 

broadly to promote openness and accountability in government and to protect the public against closed-door 

meetings at every stage of a government body’s deliberations”. 

 

Mayor Tharpe brought up a statement in the memo that stated “The courts will not have much patience with 

members of a public body who attempt to hide behind whether or not they were ‘deliberating toward a decision”. 

 

Communication of Client Sensitive Information 

 

A Memo was sent out to the Mayor and the Commission on Friday, January 18, 2013 about Potential Commercial 

Developments.  The following points of the Memo were stated: 

 

1) Most prospects / developers desire complete confidentiality, particularly during the “due diligence” phase.  

Holder stated that he could not see how we can do anything other than honor those wishes, to the point that 

they approve limited sharing of information or it must become public. 

 

 Commissioner Lackey thought it was a good idea if he was not informed about potential commercial 

 developments then he would not have any information for individuals that asked questions. 

 

2) Local realtors need to be able to trust us. They do not want other realtors “getting wind” of their projects. 

 

3) Even if we honor confidence, information leaks out from locals who may have been contacted by the 

prospect during the “due diligence” phase.  While we cannot control this, we do not need to be a source of 

confirmation. 

 

4) Finally, each prospect has their own methods, and each Project takes on a life of its own.  Regardless of 

what protocol we develop you will be approached by individuals who will want to appear knowledgeable 

by discussing rumors or half-truths. 



 

Tharpe wanted the Commissioners to provide feedback to Holder on this topic. 

 

Benchmarking Project 

 

A Memo was sent out to the Mayor and the Commission on Wednesday, January 23, 2013 about MTAS’s 

Benchmarking Project.  The MTAS Project has overcome objections by developing performance measures in nine 

areas of local government services, refined over ten years with ten cities. 

 

Holder stated “benchmarking allows you to develop standards in relation to other communities, but unique to your 

operations.  It allows you to see how you are trending. 

 

Finance Director Kim Foster commented that this would be a good opportunity for the City to see how it fairs with 

other cities our size, and this Project will benefit us as well. 

 

Commercial Recruitment Efforts 

 

Holder informed the Board that the commercial recruitment efforts were being handled by Jennifer Morris and Larry 

Crawford.  He stated while strides had been made in this area it needs to be a more deeply involved effort.  Holder 

stated he would like to see a development of three or four templates that can be used so response time is quicker. 

 

Items from the Commission 

 

Commissioner Terry Fuller expressed his views on the downtown parking issue around the Court Square especially 

on Market Street side.  He stressed enforcement of the ordinance.  Lieutenant Investigator Lankford stated that he 

would provide Holder with a 2-year accident report for that area. 

 

Also Fuller wanted to see in the future, about a possible overseer to monitor organizations such as the Arts Council, 

the Heritage Center, etc. to see if they are fulfilling their purposes to the community. 

 

Mayoral Appointments 

 

Tharpe told the Commissioners that after two appointments that are to be completed at the Thursday, February 7
th

 

City Commission meeting, the Directory of Boards would be up-to-date. 

 

Commissioner Gerrell asked the Commissioners to submit possible names of individuals that would like to fill 

positions on the City Boards. 

 

 

- LONG RANGE PLANNING MEETING – 

 

FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS / OVERVIEW (THREE YEARS) 

 

Base Revenue and Base Expenditures 

 

Due to the irregularities in our finances over the period from January 2008 to January 2011, it is difficult to project 

future growth based on the past few years.  A minimum of 3% growth in revenues and expenditures are to be 

expected. 

 

Departmental Capital Requests 

 

Departmental capital requests will be viewed at budget time. 

 

Debt Service 

 

Debt service expenses will be $1,000,000 in each of the next three years which represents a debt to revenue ratio 

over ten percent.  Approximately $650,000 each year is tied to the Bethel/HCMC Project and will be repaid to the  



 

City by Bethel University.  Once we take this situation into consideration and remove the portion of debt associated 

with this project, our debt to revenue ration drops to just under five percent. 

 

A Schedule of Principal and Interest Requirements that showed the City’s General Obligation Debt was included in 

the agenda package. 

 

 

MAJOR PRIORITIES  –  (RECOMMENDATIONS) 

 

Solidify Fund Balance 

 

We are currently solid but with a high debt service ratio.  Staff recommended that hopefully as the recovery 

develops, we maintain our fund balance the 25% level at a minimum while planning to lower our debt service under 

7% of operating budget. 

 

Finance Director Kim Foster said that “new regulations require us to solidity our fund balance and that basically 

means we have to show all debt as either restricted or non-restricted — but our debt service fund is in pretty good 

shape right now.” 

 

The Solid Waste Fund is a different matter.  We have traditionally attempted to maintain a closure reserve of 

$500,000 plus.   

 

Upgrade Fleet Vehicles and Equipment 

 

We have been pushing back capital fleet and equipment purchases, which usually result in higher maintenance cost 

and on occasions adds to the fleet for backups. 

 

Staff recommended that we construct a plan to modernize the fleet and major equipment, and eliminate unnecessary 

vehicles maintained as backups.  Public Works Director Phillip Jessie submitted a vehicle list from the Street and 

Sanitation Department which itemized vehicles and their current conditions. 

 

 

COMMUNITY AND INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENTS 

 

Landfill Expansion 

 

We received our permit for expansion last August.  Staff recommended we split the development cost over a number 

of years by completing portions of the project which can be accomplished in advance of the major components of 

the project more than three years out. 

 

According to Landfill Superintendent Johnny Berry, the new plan will establish a capacity of 25 years plus, even 

without a bun permit, or in the event there is a major shift in our use scenario.  This will be a slow process and may 

require some dirt to be moved twice.  It will be done in slopes.  We unfortunately are still having issues with tire 

disposal. 

 

Bridges and Drainage Systems 

 

Staff recommended we develop and implement a multi-year plan to address several problem areas, individually and 

collectively.  To be effective it would need to be professionally engineered.  We also need to complete our current 

bridge repair program and develop a new plan, even if future plans are multi-years out. 

 

The Commission suggested that a study be done to look at this problem. 

 

Highway 79 Water and Mockingbird Lane Sewer 

 

Highway 79 Water and Mockingbird Lane Sewer Projects should be completed by fiscal year end. 



 

218 Bypass 

 

The City will purchase right-of-way in this year’s budget, and construction should begin next year. 

 

ISO Rating Upgrade 

 

The City was last rated by ISO 1994, receiving a four (4) rating.  Holder said he would study the feasibility of 

upgrading the city’s ISO. 

 

Complete Curbside Pick-Up 

 

Public Works Director Jessie estimates that 70% of the refuse we collect is already placed at curbside or on the 

alleyway.  Staff believes it is worth investigating if we could achieve 99% with exceptions for medical or 

handicapped reasons. 

 

 

LONG TERM PROJECTS 

 

City Hall Renovations 

 

Staff suggested: 

 

1) the basic structure is intact, though portions of the roof, exterior woodwork and HVAC units need constant 

monitoring.  The structure will still accommodate most technology changes and space needs are not 

growing other than for storage. 

 

Lankford stated that the Police Department needed more space.  Holder stated that this would be looked at. 

 

2) the options include:  (1) renovating the inside for aesthetics; (2) renovating the outside for appearance and 

utility; or a significant renovation aimed at 35 to 40 years of useful life. 

 

Staff suggested we obtain a comprehensive estimate of renovation inside and out and consider a phased approach. 

 

Manley Connector 

 

The Manley Connector has been preliminarily designed for over a dozen years.  However, cost has always been 

prohibitive especially when weighed against other needs.  Cost would approximately be $2 million . 

 

Recycling Program 

 

While recycling is popular and environmentally responsible, it is also a very costly, very unprofitable endeavor.  

Holder stated that a recycling program would be too costly for the City. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

There being no further business the meeting was duly adjourned at 7:50 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

/s/Samuel Tharpe      /s/Kim Foster     

Mayor       Finance Director 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CITY OF PARIS, TENNESSEE 
MAYORAL PROCLAMATION 

 
 WHEREAS, the City of Paris, Tennessee proudly and strongly supports the efforts 
of its community and civic organizations throughout the area; and, 
 
 WHEREAS, the benefits to the young people involved in community and civic 
organizations are immense; and, 
 
 WHEREAS, these organizations strive to teach honor, leadership, citizenship and 
important life skills; and, 

 
 WHEREAS, Matthew Aaron Fowler II has earned the most esteemed rank of 
Eagle Scout in the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 22; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of Paris is proud to recognize the achievement and service of 
Matthew Aaron Fowler II; 
 
 NOW THEREFORE, LET IT BE KNOWN that the City of Paris, Tennessee 
proudly congratulates  

 

EAGLE SCOUT 

MATTHEW AARON FOWLER II 
 

 for his efforts in obtaining this honorable rank.  Presented on the 7th day of 
February, 2013. 
 

__________________________________ 
Mayor 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 WHEREAS, the City of Paris has benefited 
immeasurably by the dedication of Amber Roaten as a 
Patrolman for the City of Paris; and,  
 

 WHEREAS, the City of Paris desires to express its 
respect and appreciation for your faithful service and life-
saving measures rendered to a citizen of Paris, Tennessee, 
and 
 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City 
of Paris, Tennessee, go on record as expressing its 
appreciation and gratitude to  
 

PATROLMAN AMBER ROATEN  
 

 for her unselfish efforts in promoting the health, safety, 
prosperity, and general welfare of the City of Paris; that this 
Resolution become a part of and be spread upon the minutes 
of this meeting of the City Commission; and that a copy 
hereof be presented to the news media and to Patrolman 
Amber Roaten so that she might have a token of high honor, 
regard, affection, and esteem in which she is held by the 
citizens of the City of Paris and the Board of Commissioners. 
 

  Unanimously adopted, this the 7th day of 
February 2013. 
 

__________________________________ 
Mayor 

City of Paris, Tennessee 
 
 
 

 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 1511 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

RESOLUTION NO. 1512 

 

 WHEREAS, the City of Paris has benefited 
immeasurably by the dedication of Derrek Colley as a 
Patrolman for the City of Paris; and,  
 

 WHEREAS, the City of Paris desires to express its 
respect and appreciation for your faithful service and life-
saving measures rendered to a citizen of Paris, Tennessee, and 
 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City of 
Paris, Tennessee, go on record as expressing its appreciation 
and gratitude to  
 

PATROLMAN DERREK COLLEY  
 

 for his unselfish efforts in promoting the health, safety, 
prosperity, and general welfare of the City of Paris; that this 
Resolution become a part of and be spread upon the minutes of 
this meeting of the City Commission; and that a copy hereof be 
presented to the news media and to Patrolman Derrek Colley 
so that he might have a token of high honor, regard, affection, 
and esteem in which he is held by the citizens of the City of 
Paris and the Board of Commissioners. 
 

  Unanimously adopted, this the 7th day of February 
2013. 
 

__________________________________ 
Mayor 

City of Paris, Tennessee 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Agenda Item No. 1 

Financial Update 

 

 

The Financial Update will be provided by the Finance Director. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Agenda Item No. 2 

Appointments to Boards 

 

 

The following appointments are to be considered for this month: 

 

Alcoholic Beverage Control Board (Meets as Needed) – Mayor with Commission Approval – 3 

Year Term 

 Ancel McDuffee – Resigned – Term Expires July 18, 2014 

 

 

Paris-Henry County Volunteer Center Board – 3 Year Term 

 Brenda Morris – Term Expired July 1, 2012 

 

 

After these two appointments, the City of Paris Board Directory will be up-to-date. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Agenda Item No. 3 

Resolution to File a 2013 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Application for a 

Housing Rehabilitation Project 

 

 

RESOLUTION NO. 1510 

 

RESOLUTION TO FILE A 2013 

 COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (CDBG)  

APPLICATION FOR A HOUSING REHABILITATION PROJECT 

 

 

 WHEREAS, the Department of Housing and Urban Development annually funds the 

Small Cities CDBG program to provide funds for the benefit of  low income persons; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, the Tennessee Department of Economic and Community Development 

administers the CDBG program to local governments statewide; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, elected officials of the City of Paris have determined that a Housing 

Rehabilitation Project is the most pressing need that can be addressed with assistance from the 

CDBG program; and, 

 

 WHEREAS, with a total project cost estimated at $500,000, the City of Paris wishes to 

make an application to the CDBG program in the amount of $500,000.  

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mayor of the City of Paris, Tennessee 

is authorized to develop and sign the application for CDBG funds and enter into any and all 

agreements and assurances necessary to consummate the project. 

 

This resolution is read and adopted at public meeting this 7
th

 day of February, 2013. 

 

 

 

              

Mayor       Finance Director 

 

 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Agenda Item No. 4 

Agreement for Services for Administrative Hearing Officer 

 

 

City Manager Carl Holder and City Attorney Fred McLean met on Monday, February 4
th

 to 

discuss this agreement.  They will provide information on this item. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Agenda Item No. 5 

Rezoning Request for Property Located at 727 Spruce Street from M-2 (Heavy Industrial) to R-3 

Multi-Family Residential)  

(First Reading) 

 

 

At last month’s Commission meeting, a rezoning request was submitted by Doug and Heather 

Goodrum for property located at 727 Spruce Street from M-2 to R-3.  This information was 

taken from their submitted application.  However, the property is actually M-2.  An M-2 

designation is Heavy Industrial while the R-3 is Multi-Family Residential. 

 

The Commission referred this item to the Planning Commission for recommendation. 

 

At the Planning Commission meeting held Thursday, January 10
th

, Mr. Griffith made a motion 

which was seconded by Mr. Gerrell to rezone this property from M-2 to R-3.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Agenda Item No. 6 

Additional Requirements to Allow Multi-Family Residential in a B-1 District 

 

 

At the January meeting, the City Commission adopted an ordinance amending the Zoning 

Ordinance to allow multi-family residential in a B-1 District.  An additional amendment is 

suggested for the Zoning Ordinance to provide guidelines for this type of development in B-1. 

 

Currently multi-family uses are allowed in a P-B (Planned Business) District.  The following 

requirements are included in the P-B Section of the Ordinance pertaining to multi-family 

developments.  It is suggested that these requirements be included in the B-1 District as well: 

 

2.  Single-family attached & multi-family dwelling      (See Notes) 

 

NOTE:  For two-family (duplex) dwellings, the minimum required lot area shall be 4,000 square 

feet for the first duplex plus 4,000 square feet for each additional duplex not to exceed ten (10) 

duplexes per acre.  Notwithstanding the provisions of 11-505 F. (1) and 11-105, Table 2, the 

minimum yard requirements for single family attached and multiple family dwellings in the P-B 

(Planned Business) Zone shall be as follows:  (Ordinance No. 833, 07/07/93) 

 

 

Front Side Rear 

(ft.) (ft.) (ft.) 

25 10 20 

 

For Townhouses (single-family attached), the minimum required lot area shall be 7,000 square 

feet for the first unit plus 2,400 square feet for each additional unit.  For multi-family dwellings, 

the minimum required lot area shall be 7,000 square feet for the first unit plus 2,000 square feet 

for each additional unit.  In the construction of both Townhouse and multi-family units within the 

P-B (Planned Business) district all developments must contain six units or more but shall not 

exceed 15 units per acre. 

 

ALL P-B (PLANNED BUSINESS) DEVELOPMENT REQUIRES SITE PLAN REVIEW BY 

THE PLANNING COMMISSION 

 

The City Commission may wish to adopt this amendment on first reading and refer this to the 

Planning Commission for recommendation. 



 

 

Honorable Mayor and Board of Commissioners 

City of Paris, Tennessee 

Regular Meeting 

February 7, 2013 

 

 

 

 

STATUS OF VARIOUS PROJECTS AND DEPARTMENTAL SUMMARIES 

Project Update Sheet 

 

 

The Ongoing Project Update Sheet, as of February 1, 2013, is presented for your review. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
ONGOING PROJECTS (as of 02-01-13) 

 
 Item Primary 

Staff 
Target Completion 

Date(s) 
Notes 

1 Bethel / 
HCMC 

Holder Undetermined Bridge construction behind schedule 
due to weather; No new date 

 

2 Joy Street Holder / Morris 03-01-13 Pre-Construction on February 7, 2013 

 

3 New Finance, 
Codes, & 

Public Works 
Software 

Foster / Pillow / Holder 
/ Jessie / Brown 

04-30-13 In Process 

 

4 Collinwood 
Drainage 

Public Works Weather dependent Phase I will be work on row and 
easements; J. Morris is in process of 

obtaining easements 

 

5 Hazelwood Holder Undetermined Holder working w/ County to prep 
REFP for 4-H site; $37.5 M Project; 
Proposal to be submitted 02-08-13 

 

6 Annexation 
Projects 

Holder / Morris 06-30-13 Successful bidder was Marbury of 
Denmark, TN; Within budget; BPU to 

inspect 

 

7 Employee 
Handbook 

Holder / Foster / Ray 01-01-13 Reflect personnel rules; No progress 

 

8 SRO Holder/Elizondo 07-01-13 Elizondo attended State Conference 
on SROs; Will report at February’s 

Meeting 

 

9 MTAS 
Benchmarking 

Holder  Approved in January; Will begin 
implementation in March 

 

10 Consideration 
of Insurance 
Coverages 

Holder / Foster Undetermined SRM to undertake under contract 

 

11 218 Bypass Morris / Holder / Greer Undetermined Received notice to proceed on 
appraisals and purchases; James 

Chatham of McKenzie  will do first 
appraisal;  Flowers review appraisal 

 

13 Pension 
Change 

Holder, Foster Approved Takes effect 02-01-13 

 

 


